Over 3,300 New Yorkers from all five boroughs participated in this research project and shared with us what it means for them to feel safe in their city. We learned that many participants want a fundamental transformation of how safety is produced in their neighborhoods. They are asking policymakers to reconsider what constitutes safety, how it can be produced and who can help produce it.

How do New Yorkers want to make their city safer?

For many New Yorkers who live in highly policed neighborhoods, it is clear that their vision for safety moves away from law enforcement and other carceral forms of intervention to address systemic social issues. The reliance on punishment, surveillance, use of force, violence, and coercion in efforts to achieve safety has often heightened feelings of fear and fragmentation.¹ This is evident in participants' descriptions of individual and communitylevel experiences of harassment, violence, and harm. Rather than producing safety, policing tends to escalate conflict and disrupt communities.

Instead, those who live with heavy police presence commonly understand safety as something rooted in their relationships with and within the community that allows for themselves and the community as a whole to live and grow in healthy, supportive and accountable ways. It is rooted deeply in the daily interactions among neighbors, friends and family that promote trust, familiarity and shared aid and that de-escalate conflict and center healing justice. Community safety is a verb — it is something realized, something each of us does, makes and remakes through mutual support and collective actions. In this sense, it is rooted in collective care, in relying on neighbors and having them rely upon us in return.

While safety is fundamentally rooted in the collective everyday actions of communities and their members, its sustainability heavily relies on investments in public resources that enable communities to thrive. Neighborhood-level bonds of trust and relationships are strengthened through support for local

community organizations and centers, harm prevention and intervention initiatives, youth programs and resources, mental health and health services, and public spaces and facilities that promote trusting and constructive connections with others. Community safety is centered on resourcing ways to build people's ability to develop and sustain a vibrant community life, where the unfamiliar can become familiar, camaraderie turns to solidarity and neighbors are accountable to each other. This resourcing especially means ensuring that people's basic needs are met to provide the stability necessary to lead thriving lives with dignity. This includes accessible services such as education, jobs and income generation, child care and family support, mental health services, health care, stable housing, and food and nutrition. These kinds of investments have significant short- and long-term impact on people's lives, how safe they feel in their community, and how much safety and support they can offer their community.²

It is also clear that community safety means freedom from harm and violence, not only from other community members but also from the police. The NYPD too frequently exacerbates or, in fact, is the source of harm and violence, yet the police remain the starting point for any "serious" public safety proposal.³ It is true that many New Yorkers, as this report describes, also still have deep associations with the centrality of policing; however, when offered alternatives, they often prefer nonpolice or noncarceral options, citing them as or more effective than police interventions but involving less risk of harm and violence.

Sections:

5.1 How do we create a safer New York?5.2 Specific priority demands for fiscal year 20255.3 Conclusion

5.1 How do we create a safer New York?

Safety is a public investment in well-resourced communities where people can thrive with dignity. To have any success enacting a transformative vision of public safety, the city must shift from criminalizing communities to supporting communities. The NYPD cannot remedy the deeply rooted structural conditions that produce widespread injustice and are often at the root of community violence and harm.⁴ The city needs to hold police accountable for harm and violence, while reallocating resources from law-enforcement into a range of community-based approaches rooted in life-affirming health, social and human services. The following are Communities United for Police Reform's (CPR) broad recommendations, directly supported by the evidence collected in the Community Safety Project, on how to create a safer New York.

1. Expand oversight, transparency & accountability of the NYPD

- Hold the NYPD accountable for failing to fire abusive officers
- End NYPD misinformation and propaganda
- Demand that the NYPD comply with city and state oversight laws
- Demand transparency on costs of NYPD settlements

2. Reduce the size, scope and budget of the NYPD

- Disarm and demilitarize police surveillance
- Disband historically abusive NYPD units
- Remove the NYPD from social service roles
- Reduce the growing number of police officers in non-police agencies
- Reduce the size of the NYPD
- Reduce the NYPD's budget

3. Invest in the fundamental needs of New Yorkers

- Housing
- Education
- Health care
- Mental health care
- Employment
- Youth programs and services
- Quality city infrastructure
- Community based organizations
- Food security
- Community-led safety strategies

4. Invest in violence prevention and crisis intervention programs

- Crisis Management Systems (CMS)
- Hate violence and bystander intervention programs
- Restorative justice programs in schools
- Non-police crisis response systems

Expand oversight, transparency accountability of the NYPD

The city must do more to keep communities safe by increasing transparency and local oversight of the NYPD while also holding officers/departments accountable for the violence, harm and abuse they cause.

- Hold the NYPD accountable for failing to fire abusive officers. The failure to hold officers accountable for abuse and even the death of New Yorkers leads to ongoing, unchecked police violence in communities. The refusal to discipline these officers decreases community members' real and perceived sense of safety because they know that there is little consequence for police behavior. Policymakers need to strengthen the city's ability to hold NYPD officers accountable for harm and address patterns of misconduct that put New Yorkers at risk.⁵
- End NYPD misinformation and propaganda. The NYPD's 86-person public relations spin-team helps police avoid accountability for its actions. They repeatedly justify the harm police cause in communities and misconstrue how community members experience the harm. They distort the role of police in the everyday lives of New Yorkers while also misinforming the public about policies aimed at holding the NYPD accountable, such as the How Many Stops Act or bail reform policies. The city must end the propaganda and fear mongering produced by the NYPD public relations team because it makes us all less safe. The first step is to cut their budget in half.⁶
- Demand that the NYPD comply with city and state oversight laws. Attempts to hold the NYPD accountable through oversight laws must be complied with by

the NYPD. In 2020 organizers and advocates won the repeal of 50a, making police misconduct reports available to the public. However, it was recently reported that the NYPD's public database on officer misconduct is deeply flawed, with cases of officer misconduct disappearing for weeks on the database, making it virtually impossible to accurately assess the level and scope of officer misconduct. In addition, the NYPD is also out of compliance with statewide legislation requiring the agency to report on how many civilians it kills per year.⁷

• Demand transparency on costs of NYPD settlements. It was recently reported that over 1 billion dollars in police violence settlements were not reported by the Law Department over the last ten years. This obscures the true scope and scale of police violence. The city should ensure that going forward, the full-cost of NYPD settlements is accurately reported and available to the public.⁸

2. Reduce the size, scope and budget of the NYPD

The city must do much more to keep communities safe from police violence, harm and abuse by shrinking the NYPD's presence and power in neighborhoods.

• Disarm and demilitarize police surveillance. It is essential that we end the use of military-grade weapons and technologies, such as long-range acoustic devices (LRADs) and drones, and aggressive tactics and practices, such as no-knock warrants, aggressive protest policing and repression of constitutionally protected activity. Rather than advance community members' sense of safety and belonging, the use of military-grade weapons and technology such as biometric surveillance technologies, predictive policing algorithms and socalled gang databases have further entrenched racist and bias-based policing, increased rights violations, and failed to make people and communities safer.⁹

- Disband historically abusive NYPD **units.** It is essential that we protect communities from police violence by disbanding notoriously abusive NYPD units that have a track record of consistently harming New Yorkers. Such units include the Strategic Response Group who was responsible for the death of Saheed Vassell and has a history of violence towards protestors exercising their first amendment rights, the VICE Enforcement Unit that has a history of being abusive towards trans women of color, the Neighborhood Safety Teams that are the re-created "Anti-Crime" teams who terrorized Black. Latinx and other communities of color in NYC. and the Youth Coordination Officers who have also notoriously targeted Black, Latinx, and other young people of color.¹⁰
- Remove the NYPD from social service **roles.** Police are increasingly being asked to play social service roles across the city in homelessness, in schools, in mental health response, and in hospitals. Police are wholly unsuited to help New Yorkers who are struggling on the streets, in our schools, and in their own homes, often escalating situations, abusing, and criminalizing people who need help and support. This is not the role of lawenforcement, and policymakers should remove police from these roles, including removing police from mental health response, from schools, and from homeless outreach.¹¹
- Reduce the growing number of police officers in non-police agencies. There are seventeen agencies outside of the

NYPD that have their own police forces or enforcement arms. The number of police officers in non-law-enforcement agencies such as the Department of Homelessness and Parks and Recreation has increased in the last several years. This is unnecessary and counterproductive to creating safer communities and should be stopped.¹²

- Reduce the size of the NYPD. The current size of the NYPD is larger than the Chicago and Los Angeles police forces combined with one out of every five municipal employees working for the police department. NYPD omnipresence in the lives of New Yorkers produces violence and fear. The threat of increased police contact puts individuals and whole communities at greater risk of harm, including trauma and even death. The city must reduce NYPD staffing to make communities safer.¹³
- Reduce the NYPD's budget. The police are fundamentally unable to create safety in communities. They do very little to prevent crime or reduce violence and cannot remedy the deeply rooted structural conditions that produce widespread injustice and harm. Most of the tasks that police perform are better addressed using more effective and suitable alternatives. The unfortunate reality is that the NYPD's outsized budget continues to substantially grow at the expense of other non policing investments that do in fact. offer sustainable public safety solutions. The city must reduce the NYPD's budget and reinvest in other institutions, programs and services that meet the needs of New York's' most underserved communities including, Black, Latinx and other communities of color, LGBTQ+ New Yorkers, homeless New Yorkers, young New Yorkers, and New Yorkers with disabilities.14

3. Invest in the fundamental needs of New Yorkers

Ensuring that New Yorkers have their fundamental needs met will increase stability and safety for all. Our survey respondents were clear that ensuring these basic ten needs below should be the top priorities of lawmakers for making thriving, safe and healthy communities.

- Housing. Long-term, well-mainted, affordable housing for all New Yorkers is a cornerstone of a safe city. We cannot continue to use police-based approaches to address the homelessness crisis while failing to make the needed investments to ensure all New Yorkers have a home. It is paramount that the city increase lowincome housing, invest in NYCHA, increase supportive housing, and protect tenants through rental assistance and legal services.¹⁵
- Education. Ensuring all New York children, youth and adults have access to high-quality education in fully-funded schools will dramatically increase safety in our city. Quality schools are bedrocks of communities, they can strengthen the social fabric of neighborhoods, increase economic security and contribute to the overall well-being of the families they serve. The city needs to invest in our public education system from early childhood education through graduate school as a primary path towards making communities safer.¹⁶
- Health care. New Yorkers deserve health care services that are culturally competent, comprehensive, affordable and easily available. This includes access to rehabilitation, disability and preventative health programs as well as well-funded public health organizations

and hospitals. This is one of the most important elements in producing safe, healthy and thriving neighborhoods. Too many New Yorkers are still without quality affordable care.¹⁷

- Mental health care. Making locally accessible, affordable, comprehensive, culturally competent mental health care, including for behavioral health and drug use. available to all New Yorkers is crucial to creating a safe environment for all. We cannot continue to police and incarcerate New Yorkers using drugs or living with mental illness, while failing to close the serious gaps in services that leave so many New Yorkers without support. We need to increase overdose prevention centers and other harmreduction based programs that keep people who use drugs safe. We specifically need an increase in mental health programs for under-served Black, Latinx, other communities of color as well as LGBTO+ communities.¹⁸
- Employment. Investment in antipoverty programs as well as increased access to secure and well-paying jobs for New Yorkers living in poor neighborhoods of color is essential to sustainable public safety. Unemployed or underemployed New Yorkers are some of the most highly policed, and the city is not doing nearly enough to create widely available opportunities for financial security.¹⁹
- Youth programs and services. The city needs to invest in young people as a public safety strategy instead of criminalizing them. Young New Yorkers deserve services that will help manage the multiple stressors of adolescence and help them transition into adulthood. This includes recreational programs for young people, programs that support young people to enter higher education as well as programs that secure

employment and housing. Programs for young people play a crucial role in public safety and have far reaching impacts on the lives of young people.²⁰

- Quality city infrastructure. A safe city also depends on city infrastructure that is robust, well-maintained and accessible to all its residents. This includes investments in parks and green spaces, playgrounds, pools and recreational facilities, quality and accessible public transportation, including protected bike lanes and safe pedestrian crossings. The city must prioritize these projects over continued funding for policing and criminalization infrastructure. Quality city infrastructure creates safe public spaces that can be claimed and enjoyed by all.²¹
- **Community based organizations.** Well funded and well staffed multi-issue community based organizations are critical to public safety. Community based organizations provide trusted and tailored local support across New York neighborhoods in deeply grounded and accountable ways, especially for Black, Latinx and other communities of color that are often under-served. Community organizations also support democracy by increasing the power of local communities and ensuring that city government is accountable to the needs of communities.²²
- Food security. The city needs to ensure that all New Yorkers have reliable access to nutritious and affordable food. This includes nearby, affordable, healthy grocery stores and farmers markets, food pantries, SNAP, meals on wheels, urban farming, and programs that end hunger in the city. Safety comes from stability, and when New Yorkers feel like they are unsure where their next meal is coming from, it has far-ranging impacts on individual and community safety.²³

 Community-led safety strategies. Violence and harm are best understood through a focused lens at the level of a small number of people within a few neighborhood blocks and social networks. Community-led safety strategies offer more individualized, trusted, and effective responses to neighborhood crises. These strategies include, for example, violence interrupter and gun violence-prevention programs like "Cure Violence", peer mentor programs such as "Credible Messengers", restorative and transformative justice programs through school coordinators and community healing circles, local crisis response teams for mental health crises and domestic violence and other non-police first responders as alternatives to calling police. See number 4 below.²⁴

4. Invest in violence prevention and crisis intervention programs

Police-led efforts to prevent or reduce conflicts and crises have proven limited and frequently escalate situations. Instead, alternative measures that rely upon non police, independent outreach workers and peers have demonstrated substantial success in defusing and mediating conflicts as well as preventing long-term violence in the streets, in schools and in community organizations and centers. The impact of these initiatives is most strengthened when integrated with individualized, wraparound services — such as health care, housing, employment and education — that can help stabilize conditions and improve New Yorker's quality of life long term.

• **Crisis Management Systems (CMS).** CMS should be dramatically expanded across

the city, especially programs that take a holistic approach to addressing violence and harm and are led by members of the communities that they serve. Crisis Management Systems have a proven track record of intervening to prevent and significantly reduce gun violence. CMS deploy teams of trained violence interrupters and credible messengers who mediate conflicts on the street and connect high-risk individuals to services that can reduce the long-term risk of violence.²⁵

- Hate violence and bystander intervention programs. These programs are rooted in communities and strengthen public safety. They use a comprehensive community-driven approach to prevent bias incidents and hate crimes. They also have strong track records of addressing hate violence and helping bystanders intervene in violence when appropriate.²⁶
- **Restorative justice programs in schools.** Our students need culturally responsive and healing-centered programs that help address harms occurring at school by supporting students in generating solutions to conflict. Restorative justice programs in schools have a proven record of keeping students safe and out of the criminal legal system.²⁷
- Non-police crisis response systems. New Yorkers experiencing mental health or substance use-related crises should receive a public health-based response from peers and professionals who are best equipped to address the issues and coordinate with long-term (post-crisis), low-threshold wraparound services. This means policymakers must create an alternative crisis response system that is truly based on public health principles, with oversight from the city's public health agencies, not the NYPD.

Policymakers must also ensure that adequate investments are made in preventative and long-term mental health and substance-use care that helps people heal and thrive, especially Black, Latinx, and other communities of color that have been historically under-served in New York.²⁸

5.2 Specific priority demands for fiscal year 2025

The following are priority demands for Fiscal Year 2025 proposed by Communities United for Police Reform and supported by evidence gathered from the Community Safety Project. These demands specifically help expand oversight, transparency, and accountability of the NYPD as well as reduce the size, scope and budget of the NYPD.

Priority 1

Cut the NYPD's press/communications budget by at least 50%, including Deputy Commissioner of Public Information and other NYPD press/communications infrastructure and programs. Public resources should not be used to spread misinformation, and the millions of dollars being spent by the NYPD public relations spin team should be cut and re-invested to close critical gaps in services. When accounting for the full cost of staffing of DCPI, social media management and other contracts, we estimate that the full cost of NYPD press and communications is well over \$10 million dollars.²⁹

Priority 2

Remove NYPD from mental health response. New Yorkers need mental health care, not increased criminalization. NYPD Co-Response Teams should be eliminated, and this money should be moved into crisis response teams that do not include police officers and community-based mental health services and programs that can provide mental health crisis prevention, response and post-crisis services. We estimate that the NYPD Uniform costs of NYPD Mental Health Co-Response teams is approximately \$5.6 million dollars.³⁰

Priority 3

Freeze hiring of school police and cut funding for remaining vacant school positions. Mayor Eric Adams is proposing hiring 574 school police officers in FY25 to fill vacant positions³¹ as well as an additional 400 school police positions³² that are being introduced in the FY25 Adopted budget, meaning close to 1000 new school police officers in schools next year. The city should be taking the opposite approach, cutting school cop vacancies, freezing hiring, and moving at least \$98 million dollars³³ to close needed gaps in services and support for students. Students need restorative justice, mental health, other non-police schools' staff and practices that help students learn and thrive, not cops.

Priority 4

Disband the Strategic Response Group (SRG). Adams is proposing an increase in funding next year for this notoriously abusive unit.³⁴ The SRG should be disbanded, and their hyper-aggressive escalating tactics should be eliminated. Militarized forces that target protesters for exercising their first amendment rights do not belong in our communities or in our streets, we must disband the SRG and reinvest \$145 million³⁵ to serve, not harm New Yorkers.

Priority 5

Block attempts to add 1,200 additional officers in FY25,³⁶ and instead invest those monies to keep jobs in schools, mental health programs, libraries, composting, and non-police anti-violence programs. The NYPD should not be allowed to add an additional 1,200 new recruits in FY25 while staffing from other critical agencies and programs are being cut. These officers would add \$62 million dollars to the NYPD expense budget and at least an additional \$62 million in fringe and pension costs for FY25, for a total of \$124 million dollars that can be reinvested.

Priority 6

Stop the Creation of Cop City NYC! Reject Mayor Eric Adams plan to spend \$225 million on a mega-police training facility in Queens. This capital project will consolidate training for the NYPD and 17 other city agencies that have enforcement arms. Adams' Cop City project will increase the influence and power of the NYPD and mold the enforcement arms of other city agencies to more closely follow NYPD protocols and practices. This is a dangerous expansion of policing and enforcement and will result in increased criminalization of New Yorkers.³⁸

5.3 Conclusion

The actions, calls for change and growing movement that emerged across the country in 2020 were especially felt in New York City and throughout the state. What we saw was an undeniable, popular democratic expression for change that was simultaneously multiracial and broadbased. It was also led by people directly affected by police abuse and violence, especially Black communities and other communities of color.³⁹ In other words, the very communities holding the weight of policing in America made it clear that this cannot go on any longer. Policymakers, elected officials and even some police leadership were initially open to engage with these historic calls for transformative change. However, we quickly entered a period of reactionary backlash where police unions and political parties (among others) maneuvered to counteract the demands of the movement.40

The popular media in New York has frequently described the election of Mayor Adams, a former NYPD officer, as a referendum on and rejection of the 2020 demands.⁴¹ Such portrayals commonly emphasize a desire for public safety through policing while downplaying the demands to end overly pervasive, abusive and discriminatory policing. In popular coverage and political talking points, this has been presented as a binary to the extreme — that the choice is either "defund" or "safety" where safety can only be delivered by the police through repressive enforcement practices. Predictably, aggressive police enforcement and greater investments in policing are presented as the leading solutions.

The reactionary turn in New York discounts a substantial amount of learning in the past

decade gained through public outrage, successful litigation, an ongoing federal monitorship of the NYPD and passed legislation (including two veto overrides, one by then-Mayor Mike Bloomberg with the Community Safety Act and another in 2024 by Mayor Adams, with the How Many Stops Act).⁴² This learning also involved convincing empirical evidence that aggressive, quality of life and ordermaintenance policing practices — such as stop and frisk — and strategies such as broken windows policing increase harm to Black, Latinx and other New Yorkers of color and have questionable (if any) causal benefit to safety.⁴³Yet, the NYPD continues to be deployed in response to violence even though it does little to prevent violence from occurring and fails to address the vast number of fundamental harms that marginalized communities experience.44 In other words, despite all we learned about policing in the past decade, the NYPD continues to be the New York's main safety strategy.

It is folly to respond to the historic demands for change that emerged over the 2020 summer with the same narrow set of tools and actors that caused ongoing pain and harm in the past. It is folly when a discussion on safety reform, or change of any kind, starts with the police. This is broken, selfreinforcing logic. If the problem which needs addressing is the police's failure to keep all people safe — and indeed, that the police actually accentuate and enact harm against Black, Latinx and other communities of color — the solution cannot be the very problem. A fundamental reimagining must take place if we are to break free from the entrenched patterns and practices of abuse, violations of rights, fear and even death.

The desire for safety is universal. That is not in doubt. We have been tricked, however, to

think that there is only one way or one kind of actor who can help promote safety. We have been told that the only way to obtain safety is through punishment, repression, violence and authoritarian use of force. To build effective policy and budgetary agendas that promote dignity, safety and justice, we must move beyond political talking points or positions based solely on the priorities and analysis of the NYPD. Indeed, any public policy to address safety and policing must first directly hear what New Yorkers want, especially those who bear the brunt of the reality of policing in the city — namely Black, Latinx, New Yorkers of color, young New Yorkers, homeless New Yorkers, LGBTQIA+ New Yorkers, New Yorkers with disabilities and immigrant New Yorkers (among others). Such an effort should do so in a way that centers and acknowledges their lived experiences. It must also avoid presenting a set of false dichotomies and trade-offs that presume policing as a necessary part of the safety equation.

The Community Safety Project spoke to 3,303 New Yorkers living in highly policed neighborhoods across all five boroughs and heard how they understand safety, what their experiences with the NYPD have been, and what they desire from the city to meet the current moment and the challenges ahead. This project centered their thinking, vision, policy desires and the common issue that lay at the heart of the matter: community safety. After all, this is what the police are supposed to be doing: providing community safety. What we learned, from what amounts to many decades of lived experience and wisdom, is that the NYPD cannot consistently and adequately produce safety in neighborhoods.

We also learned that New Yorkers want investments that empower vibrant

community life, where those who are unfamiliar can become familiar, where camaraderie turns to solidarity and where neighbors become accountable to each other. It is not a radical notion that communities are a significant source of neighborhood safety. However, community support and care do not occur independent from significant state investments that prioritize support for local community organizations and centers; locally owned businesses: enough food, housing and employment for everyone; and publicoriented infrastructures like parks, playgrounds, performances and other spaces that facilitate trusting connections with others.

Meanwhile, Adams has proven to be a mayor who is continually cutting nearly every city agency while increasing the NYPD budget⁴⁵ Adams has stated his promise to reform the NYPD but has instead consistently refused to hold NYPD officers accountable and has promoted people within the department with documented cases of misconduct.⁴⁶ Adams has reinvested in aggressive quality of life or order maintenance policing that doubles down on the premise that safety is carved through the kinds of carceral enforcement that have repeatedly resulted in discrimination and abuse.⁴⁷ Adams has failed to meet this moment with necessary and bold transformational policies. In the meantime, through our study, we have documented another vision — one rooted in and emanating from New York communities who have experienced heavy policing. Those communities told us we need a system that offers healing, not abuse. It is past time that we listen.

Chapter 5: Endnotes

¹ Johanna Miller and Simon McCormack, "Shattered: The Continuing, Damaging, and Disparate Legacy of Broken Windows Policing in New York City," 2018, New York Civil Liberties Union,

https://www.nyclu.org/uploads/2018/10/nyclu_20180919_s hattered_web.pdf

 ² John Jay College Research Advisory Group on Preventing and Reducing Community Violence, "Reducing Violence Without Police: A Review of Research Evidence" (John Jay College of Criminal Justice Research and Evaluation Center, November 2021), https://johnjayrec.nyc/wp-

content/uploads/2020/11/AV20201109_rev.pdf.

- ³ Mariame Kaba and Andrea J. Ritchie, No More Police: A Case for Abolition (The New Press, 2022).
- ⁴ Ruth Wilson Gilmore and Craig Gilmore, "Beyond Bratton," in Policing the Planet: Why the Policing Crisis Led to Black Lives Matter, ed. Christina Heatherton and Jordan T. Camp (Verso Books, 2016), 173–99.
- ⁵ Yoav Gonen, "No Discipline for Officers Who Killed Kawaski Trawick," THE CITY - NYC News, April 14, 2024, <u>https://www.thecity.nyc/2024/04/14/no-discipline-nypd-officers-kawaski-trawick/.</u>
- ⁶ NYPD testimony given at the New York City Council Committee on Finance Meeting - Jointly with the Committee on Public Safety, May 9th, 2024. From <u>https://legistar.council.nyc.gov/MeetingDetail.aspx?</u> <u>ID=11947773&GUID=563CEF43-F5F2-45A8-BFD2-B3EF426A6E76&Options=info|&Search</u> Nia Prater, "Eric Adams, NYPD Attack Harry Siegel Over

Subway Crime Story," Intelligencer, April 3, 2024, <u>https://nymag.com/intelligencer/article/nypd-brass-attacks-columnist-over-subway-crime-story.html.</u> Yoav Gonen and Gwynne Hogan, "NYPD Officials Orchestrated Smear Campaign of Police Critic Using Confidential Details of Her Rape, Lawsuit Alleges," THE CITY - NYC News, April 9, 2024,

https://www.thecity.nyc/2024/04/08/nypd-dana-rachlinjeffrey-maddrey-brooklyn-john-chell-police-reform/. NYPD testimony given at the New York City Council Committee on Finance Meeting – Jointly with the Committee on Public Safety, May 11th, 2022. NYPD Testified to a 36 person Deputy Commissioner for Public Information Staffing with a budget of \$3.3 million, given staffing has increased to 86, we estimate that the total cost of DCPI is closer to \$10 million dollars. Public Testimony retrieved on May 9th 2024 from https://legistar.council.nyc.gov/MeetingDetail.aspx? ID=958720&GUID=52EDD258-60EF-40C9-ADE4-E2498433C838&Search=

⁷ Sergio Hernandez, "Looking up an NYPD Officer's Discipline Record? Many Are There One Day, Gone the Next.," ProPublica, May 8, 2024, <u>https://www.propublica.org/article/nypd-police-</u> <u>displicine-records-database-accountability-misconduct.</u>

- 8 Kelly Grace Price, "How \$1.2 Billion in NYPD Civil Litigation Case Settlements and Monetary Awards Went Unreported," City & State NY, April 12, 2024, https://www.cityandstateny.com/policy/2024/04/how-12billion-nypd-civil-litigation-case-settlements-andmonetary-awards-went-unreported/395714/.
- ⁹ Charlotte Lawrence and Cyrus J. O'Brien PhD, "Federal Militarization of Law Enforcement Must End | ACLU," American Civil Liberties Union, July 17, 2023, https://www.aclu.org/news/criminal-law-reform/federalmilitarization-of-law-enforcement-must-end.
- ¹⁰ John Bolger and Alice Speri, "NYPD 'Goon Squad' Manual Teaches Officers to Violate Protesters' Rights," The Intercept, April 14, 2021, https://theintercept.com/2021/04/07/nypd-strategicresponse-unit-george-floyd-protests/.
- ¹¹ Karen Yi, "Mayor Adams' Homeless Encampment Sweeps Reached New High Last Fall," Gothamist, April 8, 2024, https://gothamist.com/news/mayor-adamshomeless-encampment-sweeps-reached-new-high-lastfall.

Andy Newman and Emma G. Fitzsimmons, "NYC Will Hospitalize Mentally III People Involuntarily," The New York Times, June 20, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/11/29/nyregion/nyc-

- mentally-ill-involuntary-custody.html. 12 "Mayor Adams Hosts First-Ever New York City Public Safety Promotion Ceremony, Announces New Unified Public Safety Training Facility to be Built," The Official Website of the City of New York, May 31, 2024, https://www.nyc.gov/office-of-the-mayor/news/431-24/mayor-adams-hosts-first-ever-new-york-city-publicsafety-promotion-ceremony-new-unified. According to Mayor Erica Adams Press Release above, 17 city agencies other than the NYPD have enforcement arms, here are is a list of 15 of those agencies: New York City Administration for Children's Services (ACS) Police; New York City Department of Citywide Administrative Services (DCAS) Police; New York City Department of Correction (DOC); New York City Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) Police: New York City Department of Health and Mental Hygiene (DOHMH) Police; New York City Department of Homeless Services Police; New York City Department of Parks and Recreation (NYC Parks) Enforcement Patrol; New York City Department of Probation (DOP); New York City Emergency Management (NYCEM); Fire Department of the City of New York (FDNY); NYC Health + Hospitals (H+H) Police; New York City Human Resources Administration Police; NYPD; New York City Sheriff's Office; and New York City Taxi & Limousine Commission (TLC) Police.
- ¹³ Police Data Initiative, "Participating Agencies Police Data Initiative," August 14, 2023, https://www.policedatainitiative.org/participatingagencies/.

Chapter 5: Endnotes

- ¹⁴ Chris Sommerfeldt and Michael Gartland, "Mayor Adams' Budget Plan Restores NYPD Funding, Keeps \$58M Cut to NYC Libraries," New York Daily News, April 25, 2024, https://www.nydailynews.com/2024/04/24/mayoradams-latest-executive-budget-nyc-libraries-nyplmigrant-crisis/.
- ¹⁵ "Housing Creates Health Environment & Health Data Portal," Environment & Health Data Portal, n.d., https://a816-dohbesp.nyc.gov/IndicatorPublic/datastories/housing-creates-health/.
- ¹⁶ Tom Liam Lynch and Nicole Mader, "Equity Means All, Not Some: Lessons From the Past 20 Years of Education Reform in New York City, and What Should Come Next," report (The New School Center for New York City Affairs, April 2021),

https://static1.squarespace.com/static/53ee4f0be4b015b 9c3690d84/t/608041116d3c1f6f628635b7/1619018009377/ April19_FinalReport_IS.pdf.

 ¹⁷ John Jay College Research Advisory Group on Preventing and Reducing Community Violence, "Reducing Violence Without Police: A Review of Research Evidence" (John Jay College of Criminal Justice Research and Evaluation Center, November 2021), https://johnjayrec.nyc/wp-

content/uploads/2020/11/AV20201109_rev.pdf.

- ¹⁸ Rebecca E. Giglio et al., "The Nation's First Publicly Recognized Overdose Prevention Centers: Lessons Learned in New York City," Journal of Urban Health 100, no. 2 (April 1, 2023): 245–54, https://doi.org/10.1007/s11524-023-00717-y.
- ¹⁹ Sophie Collyer et al., "Shortchanged: Underemployment in New York City," Robin Hood, 2017, https://staticl.squarespace.com/static/610831a16c95260d bd68934a/t/6112adc259f61146e496dd17/1628650877213/N YC-Poverty-Tracker-Underemployment-2017.pdf.
- ²⁰ John Jay College Research Advisory Group on Preventing and Reducing Community Violence, "Reducing Violence Without Police: A Review of Research Evidence" (John Jay College of Criminal Justice Research and Evaluation Center, November 2021), https://johnjayrec.nyc/wp-
- content/uploads/2020/11/AV20201109_rev.pdf. 21 American Society of Civil Engineers, "Report Card for New York Infrastructure," 2022, https://infrastructurereportcard.org/wpcontent/uploads/2017/01/NY_IRC_2022-report-9.14.22.pdf.
- ²² Kim Hanh Nguyen et al., "The Role of Community-Based Organizations in Improving Chronic Care for Safety-Net Populations," Journal of the American Board of Family Medicine 34, no. 4 (July 1, 2021): 698–708, https://doi.org/10.3122/jabfm.2021.04.200591.
- ²³ Debipriya Chatterjee and Jennifer Hinojosa, "The Big Apple's Bitter Bite: Food Hardship in New York City," (Community Service Society of New York, 2022), https://smhttp-ssl-

58547.nexcesscdn.net/nycss/images/uploads/pubs/01112 4_Food_Insecurity_V6.pdf.

- ²⁴ Jeffrey A. Butts et al., "Effectiveness of the Cure Violence Model in New York City," *John Jay College of Criminal Justice Research and Evaluation Center, January 2015), https://academicworks.cuny.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi? article=1472&context=jj_pubs.
- ²⁵ Office of Neighborhood Safety, "Office to Prevent Gun Violence - Neighborhood Safety," Neighborhood Safety, January 12, 2022,

https://neighborhoodsafety.cityofnewyork.us/office-toprevent-gun-violence/.

- ²⁶ Roshan Abraham, "A Program to Reduce Hate Violence in NYC Was Showing Promise, Then the City Defunded It," Next City, July 24, 2020, https://nextcity.org/urbanistnews/program-reduce-hate-violence-nyc-showingpromise-then-the-city-defunded.
- 27 Mischael Cetoute et al., "Restorative Justice in Schools: A Whole-School Implementation Process," Center for Court Innovation, January 2020, https://www.innovatingjustice.org/sites/default/files/med ia/document/2021/Guide_RJ_Implementation_04052021. pdf.
- ²⁸ Meg O'Connor, "Non-Police Crisis Response Programs Have Been Working. Here's How.," The Appeal, January 24, 2024, https://theappeal.org/non-police-crisisresponse-programs-have-been-working-heres-how/.
- ²⁹ NYPD testimony given at the New York City Council Committee on Finance Meeting – Jointly with the Committee on Public Safety, May 11th, 2022. NYPD Testified to a 36 person Deputy Commissioner for Public Information Staffing with a budget of \$3.3 million, given staffing has increased to 86, we estimate that the total cost of DCPI is closer to \$10 million dollars. Public Testimony retrieved on May 9th 2024 from <u>https://legistar.council.nyc.gov/MeetingDetail.aspx?</u> ID=958720&GUID=52EDD258-60EF-40C9-ADE4-E2498433C838&Search=
- ³⁰ NYPD Co-Response team calculations based on headcount of 27 Uniform Officers and budget \$2.8 million in salaries in the expense budget in spring of 2023, according to the NYC Comptroller's office. When including costs of fringe and benefits, estimate total is \$5.6 million.
- ³¹ Calculations based on the gap between authorized headcount for School Safety offices, 4.126 (p.709) and full-time active positions 3,552 (p. 712) New York City Executive Budget Fiscal Year 25, Supporting Schedules. Mayor's Office of Management and Budget. Retrieved on May 9th from

https://www.nyc.gov/assets/omb/downloads/pdf/ss4-24.pdf

³² NYPD testimony given at the New York City Council Committee on Finance Meeting - Jointly with the Committee on Public Safety, May 9th, 2024. Retrieved May 9th, 2024, from

https://legistar.council.nyc.gov/MeetingDetail.aspx? ID=1194773&GUID=563CEF43-F5F2-45A8-BFD2-B3EF426A6E76&Options=info|&Search= .

ENDNOTES | CHAPTER 5

Chapter 5: Endnotes

Also see DCAS approval of 400 new School Safety Officer positions, Retrieved on May 14th from here: https://www.nyc.gov/assets/dcas/downloads/pdf/public-

- hearings/nypd-056-draft-resolution.pdf
- ³³ Cost savings of \$48 million for cutting SSA vacancies based on estimation of average yearly cost of School Safety Agents. The City of New York Executive Budget Fiscal Year 2025. (2024). Supporting Schedules. p.509, 712. Retrieved May 10, 2024, from

https://www.nyc.gov/assets/omb/downloads/pdf/ss4-24.pdf. \$50 million for hiring freeze is based on attrition rate of School Safety Officers per month as testified to by Tracy Mulet, Inspector at School Safety Division, New York City Council Public Safety Preliminary Budget Hearing, March 20th, 2024. Retrieved on May 9th from: https://legistar.council.nyc.gov/LegislationDetail.aspx? ID=6548600&GUID=8B7D4613-C0E4-48A5-B80D-5EB43F32352B&Options=&Search=

- ³⁴ New York City Executive Budget Fiscal Year 25, Supporting Schedules. Mayor's Office of Management and Budget. p 676. Retrieved on May 9th from <u>https://www.nyc.gov/assets/omb/downloads/pdf/ss4-24.pdf</u>
- ³⁵ Full costs of SRG reflect Salaries in the NYPD Expense Budget as well as Fringe and Benefit Costs in Centrally Allocated Funds. New York City Executive Budget Fiscal Year 25, Supporting Schedules. Mayor's Office of Management and Budget. p 676. Retrieved on May 9th from

https://www.nyc.gov/assets/omb/downloads/pdf/ss4-24.pdf and The City of New York Executive Budget Fiscal Year 2025. Expense Revenue Contract Budget. Mayor's Office of Management and Budget. p.71E. Retrieved May 7, 2024, from

https://www.nyc.gov/assets/omb/downloads/pdf/erc4-24.pdf

- ³⁶ Del Valle. V (2024, April 20th) 1,200 new recruits to join NYPD as Mayor Adams announces more funding. Gothamist. Retrieved on May 9th from <u>https://gothamist.com/news/1200-new-recruits-to-joinnypd-as-mayor-adams-announces-more-funding</u>
- ³⁷ Fringe and Pension Costs for NYPD calculated \$6.1
 Billion dollars in NYPD Fringe and Pension costs in FY 25
 Executive Budget. The City of New York Executive
 Budget Fiscal Year 2025. Expense Revenue Contract
 Budget. Mayor's Office of Management and Budget.
 p.71E. Retrieved May 20th, 2024, from
 https://www.nyc.gov/assets/omb/downloads/pdf/erc4-24.pdf
- ³⁸ Mayor Eric Adams Press Release, May 31st, 2024 <u>https://www.nyc.gov/office-of-the-mayor/news/431-</u> 24/mayor-adams-hosts-first-ever-new-york-city-publicsafety-promotion-ceremony-new-unified

- ³⁹ Matthew David Simonson et al., Black Networks Matter, 2024, https://doi.org/10.1017/9781009415842.
- ⁴⁰ Fabiola Cineas, "The 'Racial Reckoning' of 2020 Set Off an Entirely New Kind of Backlash," Vox, June 3, 2024, https://www.vox.com/policy/351106/backlash-politics-2020-george-floyd-race.
- ⁴¹ Zak Cheney-Rice, "What Eric Adams's Success Reveals About 'Defund the Police," Intelligencer, June 25, 2021, https://nymag.com/intelligencer/2021/06/what-ericadamss-success-reveals-about-defund-the-police.html. Joseph Ax, "Defying 'defund Police' Calls, Democrat Adams Leads NYC Mayor's Race," Reuters, June 24, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/world/us/defying-defundpolice-calls-democrat-adams-leads-nyc-mayors-race-2021-06-23/.
- ⁴² "Federal Judge Orders Major Reforms to NYPD Stopand-Frisk Practices - NYCLU," NYCLU, August 12, 2013, https://www.nyclu.org/press-release/federal-judgeorders-major-reforms-nypd-stop-and-frisk-practices. "Marking the 10th Anniversary of Landmark 'Stop-and-Frisk' Trial," Center for Constitutional Rights, n.d., https://ccrjustice.org/marking-10th-anniversarylandmark-stop-and-frisk-trial.
- ⁴³ Naa Oyo A. Kwate and Shatema Threadcraft, "Dying Fast and Dying Slow in Black Space: Stop and Frisk's Public Health Threat and a Comprehensive Necropolitics," *Du Bois Review: Social Science Research on Race* 14, no. 2 (2017): 535-556,
- ⁴⁴ Johanna Miller and Simon McCormack, "Shattered: The Continuing, Damaging, and Disparate Legacy of Broken Windows Policing in New York City," 2018, New York Civil Liberties Union,
- ⁴⁵ The City of New York Executive Budget Fiscal Year 2025. Expense Revenue Contract Budget. Mayor's Office of Management and Budget. p.71E. Retrieved May 7, 2024, from

https://www.nyc.gov/assets/omb/downloads/pdf/erc4-24.pdf

⁴⁶ Giulia Heyward, "'No Way I Will Sign This': Mayor Adams Threatens to Veto NYPD Reform Bill," Gothamist, December 17, 2023, https://gothamist.com/news/no-wayi-will-sign-this-mayor-adams-threatens-to-veto-nypdreform-bill.

Maria Cramer and Jeffery C. Mays, "In Harsh N.Y.P.D. Tactics Under Eric Adams, Critics See a Broken Promise," The New York Times, November 10, 2023,

https://www.nytimes.com/2023/11/09/nyregion/ericadams-nypd.html.

⁴⁷ New York Civil Liberties Union, Stop and Frisk Data, Retrieved on May 9th from: https://www.nyclu.org/data/stop-and-frisk-data.

Yoav Gonen, "NYPD Cops Fatally Shot 13 People in 2022, the Highest Number in a Decade," THE CITY - NYC News, December 22, 2023,

https://www.thecity.nyc/2023/12/21/nypd-shootings-force-report/.

"How is it that we want to fix our harm? Repair the world. You don't fix it by causing more harm. The idea that you get justice by causing more harm is terrible ... people can fuck up and be healed." - Town hall attendee

HIS

ITI

NO justice NO

#JUSTICE

PLANNED PLANNED PARENTHO